Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of Eye & Dunsden held at the main Dunsden Village Hall on Tuesday 21st May 2019 at 7.45pm.









M Sermon   Clerk for Chairman

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Present: Cllr David Woodward, Cllr Richard Berkley, Cllr Ian Pringle, Cllr Naomi Baylis, Clive Leeke, Cllr David Bartholomew (OCC) and Leigh Rawlins (SODC). Mr Ian Dick & Mr Nick Marks.
1/19 Apologies for absence None
  2/19 Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish of Eye & Dunsden May 15th 2018 These were noted but had been previously accepted as correct at the following EDPC meeting in June 2018.
  3/19 Matters Arising from the Minutes None

4/19 Chairman’s report  
KEY ISSUES The CAGE campaign against 245 houses adjoining Emmer Green reached its conclusion this year when Inspector Palmer found against Gladman Homes and a subsequent High Court appeal failed to get a hearing. An impressive fund-raising campaign raised over £13,000 from individuals and other local groups and councils with which to pay for a barrister, abetted by several expert witnesses who gave their expertise without charge. 
We have concluded that this speculative application would have been much less likely if we had had a Neighbourhood Development Plan and are seeking sufficient expressions of willingness from the local community to begin work on this demanding project, perhaps in tandem with Binfield Heath parish. It could provide protection in future for number of large and potentially vulnerable sites in the parish, including around Playhatch.
With a number of other local parishes, we continue to press government for an extension to the Chilterns AONB to protect more of this parish from development, but the process is proving incredibly slow and frustrating. South Oxfordshire is now being asked to provide more new homes than ever before and this threat to the traditional rural character of the parish is unlikely to recede soon.
Our County Councillor has kept us updated on the continued demand from Reading and Berkshire councils for a major new river crossing between the A329 and the Henley Road at the rowing course site. We believe Oxfordshire remains opposed but may be subject to change.
PLANNING Some 12 planning applications have been made in the parish in the year to date.  SODC refused permission for the Coppa Club’s car park at Frizer’s Farm and enforcement action required the cessation of use from the beginning of May, with site restoration by the beginning of September.

ROADS & PATHS The Furleigh footpath still needs resurfacing and a grant from our County Councillor’s budget may help. We installed bollards beside the re-seeded land beside the telephone kiosk at Playhatch. The blocked-up drainage system from Playhatch to the Berry Brook has been cleaned thanks to a parish council initiative and we have requested a number of litter picks in the parish. Falling trees on the Playhatch road have been a repeated problem and safety hazard and we are continuing to work with the land-owners to ensure the trees there are properly maintained.

ALLOTMENTS & OPEN SPACES Allotment sites at Sonning Eye and Playhatch are flourishing. The parish open spaces at Dunsden Green and Furleigh bank are in good condition thanks to our tireless contractor. The parish council has re-painted the Dunsden Green telephone kiosk, which was acquired from BT in order to use it as a local information point and to retain this traditional and attractive visual asset.
WEBSITE Sign-up on www.eyedunsden.org for local news. 

ASSOCIATED ORGANISATIONS
I have continued as Chairman of the village hall which held its grand re-opening on 5 May 2018. Further fund-raising and new trustees are urgently required to enable landscaping, a new kitchen for the Palmer Room and full AV facilities which could potentially function as a community cinema amongst other improvement plans. One year ago, I reported that mostly due to delays by the builders, SODC had yet to provide the last third of their grant to the hall. One year later the paperwork is now finally with them and the money expected in the next month or so. The hall is proving very popular for affordable weddings, classes and other events, and the trustees have staged a number of popular community events, including quiz nights and a professional fireworks display. A stand-up comedy night is booked for the autumn. More at dunsdenvillagehall.co.uk and on Facebook.

Dunsden Owen Association held a very successful series of talks last year to commemorate the end of WW1 with more planned in 2019-20. More details at www.owenindunsden.org and on Facebook and Twitter.
Richard Berkley and I represented the parish at meetings of the Tarmac Quarry Liaison Group and the Playhatch Quarry Liaison Group which have met again this year. Landfill is expected to begin via their new entrance on the Henley Road later this year.
The Community Orchard continues to hold occasional working parties with the fruit available for all. More information at http://orchard.blogspirit.com. 
CHARITIES
I have represented the parish council on the Sonning Education & Welfare Trust which has made a number of small grants to people in need. Applications from Eye & Dunsden are welcomed. I am also a Trustee of the Robert Palmer Almshouses in Sonning which continues to deal with the pressure of new rules and regulations.
ELECTIONS
The council has been delighted to welcome Clive Leeke and Naomi Baylis as new members. At the May elections, all members of the council were re-elected unopposed, with one re-co-option subsequently.  Our long-serving District Councillor, Paul Harrison, unfortunately failed to be re-elected in May this year. His service to the community has been much appreciated. Following the resignation of Will Hall, we are pleased to welcome new District Councillors David Bartholomew and Leigh Rawlins who contributed so much to the CAGE campaign to our meetings in future.  David Bartholomew is also to be thanked for his excellent and continuing work as County Councillor.
Especial thanks once again to our highly capable Clerk, Mandy Sermon, for all her dedicated work during the year. She can be contacted on 0149 141 2908 or by email at clerk@eyedunsden.org.
The public continue to be most welcome at all our meetings which are usually held on the third Tuesday of the month: a full schedule is available on our noticeboards and at www.eyedunsden.org.

5/19 Annual Financial Report 2017-18 The Clerk read her report: This last year the precept was increased to £18000 as reserves were low and no allowance for any community improvements was possible. Planning for any contingencies was felt necessary and a number of expenses were expected.  This year the precept has been reduced. 
The PC has £23,516.90 in the bank at present. Half of the precept has just been paid in and the amount includes almost £3000 which is the CIL money due to the Parish Council from the development of 4 houses at Playhatch. This amount has to be spent for the benefit of the residents. It also includes the residue of the generous donations to CAGE to fight Gladman Developments. The residue is to be held at present but will only be used to benefit residents.

This year a grant was received from OALC for a laptop and printer for PC use. Donations have been made to the Royal British Legion, CAB Henley, St John Ambulance, Sue Ryder, Clean Slate and the Village Hall during the financial year.

Apart from the fight against Gladman the focus of expenditure has been on the restoration of the telephone kiosk on Dunsden Green to be an information point and the installation of posts at Playhatch to avoid further damage to the area around the bus stop. 

VAT has been claimed and the accounts are to be taken to the internal auditor next week. The accounts will be submitted to the external auditor this year. 
6/19 Charity Reports The clerk tabled a short report of the Poor’s Land Charity. (See below)
David Woodward reported on other charities within his report.
Report to EDPC from Poor’s Land Charity 2019

The charity has a balance of £7584 at December 31st 2018 and continues to give charitable donations to those who are deemed to benefit from a small grant at Christmas. Last year a number of applicants received £80 each and a donation to a Christmas Day lunch in Sonning Common was made.

The allotments, field and paddock continue to be rented and are in reasonable order. The charity is still trying to work towards improving the boundary of the land that has been neglected over the years. Hedges will be replaced where necessary. Some work has been carried out at a cost of £1650 to tidy the trees along Reades Lane. There is a considerable amount of work to be done to restore the hedgerow. An application for a grant from TOE has been made. The site has been visited. The result is awaited. 

The land is now registered with Land Registry

Insurance will be renewed for public liability and for the individual trustees.

Marilyn Sermon (Clerk to the Trustees) 

7/19 Neighbourhood Plan The idea of a Neighbourhood plan was discussed in the light of the Gladman fight. Ian Dick is happy to lead a group of about 8 people if committed residents can be found. Nick Marks offered his support from Sonning Eye. It was felt that with the importance of producing a NP then contacts from the whole area should be approached. The Clerk was asked to produce address labels and Richard Berkley will produce a short leaflet inviting people to a meeting where it is hoped that a visiting speaker from SODC can attend. David Woodward said that it was possible to add a form to the website so that residents could sign up. The PC is in a position to fund some of the necessary expenses and there are grants available from SODC. 
The meeting concluded at 8.20pm

